\cdot THE \cdot

CONTINUUM Complete International ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SEXUALITY

· ON THE WEB AT THE KINSEY INSTITUTE ·

https://kinseyinstitute.org/collections/archival/ccies.php RAYMOND J. NOONAN, PH.D., CCIES WEBSITE EDITOR

Encyclopedia Content Copyright © 2004-2006 Continuum International Publishing Group. Reprinted under license to The Kinsey Institute. This Encyclopedia has been made available online by a joint effort between the Editors, The Kinsey Institute, and Continuum International Publishing Group.

This document was downloaded from *CCIES at The Kinsey Institute*, hosted by The Kinsey Institute for Research in Sex, Gender, and Reproduction, Inc. Bloomington, Indiana 47405.

Users of this website may use downloaded content for non-commercial education or research use only.

All other rights reserved, including the mirroring of this website or the placing of any of its content in frames on outside websites. Except as previously noted, no part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the written permission of the publishers. *Edited by*: ROBERT T. FRANCOEUR, Ph.D., A.C.S. *and*

RAYMOND J. NOONAN, Ph.D.

_>>0~4

Associate Editors:

Africa: Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc.
Europe: Jakob Pastoetter, Ph.D.
South America: Luciane Raibin, M.S.
Information Resources: Timothy Perper, Ph.D. & Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S.

Foreword by:

3-0-2

_}>:0:4;**____**

ROBERT T. FRANCOEUR, Ph.D., A.C.S.

Preface by: TIMOTHY PERPER, Ph.D.

Introduction by: IRA L. REISS, Ph.D. · THE ·

CONTINUUM Complete International ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SEXUALITY

Updated, with More Countries



2004

The Continuum International Publishing Group Inc 15 East 26 Street, New York, NY 10010

The Continuum International Publishing Group Ltd The Tower Building, 11 York Road, London SE1 7NX

Copyright © 2004 by The Continuum International Publishing Group Inc

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the written permission of the publishers.

Typography, Graphic Design, and Computer Graphics by Ray Noonan, ParaGraphic Artists, NYC http://www.paragraphics.com/

Printed in the United States of America

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

The Continuum complete international encyclopedia of sexuality / edited by Robert T. Francoeur ; Raymond J. Noonan ; associate editors, Martha Cornog . . . [et al.].

p. cm.

A completely updated one-volume edition of the 4-volume International encyclopedia of sexuality (published 1997-2001), covering more than 60 countries and places, 15 not previously included.

Includes bibliographical references.

ISBN 0-8264-1488-5 (hardcover : alk. paper)

1. Sex—Encyclopedias. 2. Sex customs—Encyclopedias. I. Title: Complete international encyclopedia of sexuality. II. Francoeur, Robert T. III. Noonan, Raymond J. IV. Cornog, Martha. V. International encyclopedia of sexuality. HQ21.I68 2003

306.7′03—dc21

2003006391

Contents

HOW TO USE THIS ENCYCLOPEDIAviii

FOREWORDix Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., A.C.S.

PREFACExi Timothy Perper, Ph.D.

AN INTRODUCTION TO THE MANY **MEANINGS OF SEXOLOGICAL**

KNUWLE	DGEXI	111
Ira L. Reiss,	Ph.D.	

ARGENTINA.....1 Sophia Kamenetzky, M.D.; Updates by S. Kamenetzky

Rosemary Coates, Ph.D.; Updates by R. Coates and Anthony Willmett, Ph.D.

Dr. Rotraud A. Perner, L.L.D.; Translated and Redacted by Linda Kneucker; Updates by Linda Kneucker, Raoul Kneucker, and Martin Voracek, Ph.D., M.Sc.

Julanne McCarthy, M.A., M.S.N.; Updates by

the Editors

Godisang Mookodi, Oleosi Ntshebe, and Ian Taylor, Ph.D.

Sérgio Luiz Gonçalves de Freitas, M.D., with Elí Fernandes de Oliveira and Lourenço Stélio Rega, M.Th.; Updates and comments by Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., and Dra. Sandra Almeida, and Luciane Raibin, M.S.

BULGARIA......114 Michail Alexandrov Okoliyski, Ph.D., and Petko Velichkov, M.D.

Michael Barrett, Ph.D, Alan King, Ed.D., Joseph Lévy, Ph.D., Eleanor Maticka-Tyndale, Ph.D., Alexander McKay, Ph.D., and Julie Fraser, Ph.D.; *Rewritten and updated by the Authors*

Fang-fu Ruan, M.D., Ph.D., and M. P. Lau, M.D.; Updates by F. Ruan and Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.; Comments by M. P. Lau

José Manuel Gonzáles, M.A., Rubén Ardila, Ph.D., Pedro Guerrero, M.D., Gloria Penagos, M.D., and Bernardo Useche, Ph.D.; Translated by Claudia Rockmaker, M.S.W., and Luciane Raibin, M.S.; Updates by the Editors; Comment by Luciane Raibin, M.S.

Anna Arroba, M.A.

Aleksandar Štulhofer, Ph.D., Vlasta Hiršl-Hećej, M.D., M.A., Željko Mrkšić, Aleksandra Korać, Ph.D., Petra Hoblaj, Ivanka Ivkanec, Maja Mamula, M.A., Hrvoje Tiljak, M.D., Ph.D., Gordana Buljan-Flander, Ph.D., Sanja Sagasta, Gordan Bosanac, Ana Karlović, and Jadranka Mimica; Updates by the Authors

Mariela Castro Espín, B.Ed., M.Sc., and María Dolores Córdova Llorca, Ph.D., main authors and coordinators, with Alicia Gónzalez Hernández, Ph.D., Beatriz Castellanos Simons, Ph.D., Natividad Guerrero Borrego, Ph.D., Gloria Ma. A. Torres Cueto, Ph.D., Eddy Abreu Guerra, Ph.D., Beatriz Torres Rodríguez, Ph.D., Caridad T. García Álvarez, M.Sc., Ada Alfonso Rodríguez, M.D., M.Sc., Maricel Rebollar Sánchez, M.Sc., Oscar Díaz Noriega, M.D., M.Sc., Jorge Renato Ibarra Guitart, Ph.D., Sonia Jiménez Berrios, Daimelis Monzón Wat, Jorge Peláez Mendoza, M.D., Mayra Rodríguez Lauzerique, M.Sc., Ofelia Bravo Fernández, M.Sc., Lauren Bardisa Escurra, M.D., Miguel Sosa Marín, M.D., Rosaida Ochoa Soto, M.D., and Leonardo Chacón Asusta

Part 1: Greek Cyprus: George J. Georgiou, Ph.D., with Alecos Modinos, B.Arch., A.R.I.B.A., Nathaniel Papageorgiou, Laura Papantoniou, M.Sc., M.D., and Nicos Peristianis, Ph.D. (Hons.); Updates by G.J. Georgiou and L. Papantoniou; Part 2: Turkish Cyprus: Kemal Bolayır, M.D., and Serin Kelâmi, B.Sc. (Hons.)

Jaroslav Zvěŕina, M.D.; Rewritten and updated by the Author

Christian Graugaard, M.D., Ph.D., with Lene Falgaard Eplov, M.D., Ph.D., Annamaria Giraldi, M.D., Ph.D., Ellids Kristensen, M.D., Else Munck, M.D., Bo Møhl, clinical psychologist, Annette Fuglsang Owens, M.D., Ph.D., Hanne Risør, M.D., and Gerd Winther, clinical sexologist

Bahira Sherif, Ph.D.; Updates by B. Sherif and Hussein Ghanem, M.D.

Elina Haavio-Mannila, Ph.D., Kai Haldre, M.D., and Osmo Kontula, Ph.D.

Osmo Kontula, D.Soc.Sci., Ph.D., and Elina Haavio-Mannila, Ph.D.; Updates by O. Kontula and E. Haavio-Mannila

Michel Meignant, Ph.D., chapter coordinator, with Pierre Dalens, M.D., Charles Gellman, M.D., Robert Gellman, M.D., Claire Gellman-Barroux, Ph.D., Serge Ginger, Laurent Malterre, and France Paramelle; Translated by Genevieve Parent, M.A.; Redacted by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.; Comment by Timothy Perper, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors

FRENCH POLYNESIA431 Anne Bolin, Ph.D.; Updates by A. Bolin and the Editors

GERMANY	NEPAL
A. G. Bosinski, Dr.med.habil., and the Editor	NETHERLANDS
GHANA	Updates by the Editors
Augustine Ankomah, Ph.D.; Updates by Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc.	NIGERIA
GREECE	Uwem Edimo Esiet, M.B., B.S., M.P.H., M.I.L.D., chapter coordinator, with Christine Olunfinke Adebajo, Ph.D., R.N., H.D.H.A., Mairo Victoria Bello, Rakiya Booth, M.B.B.S., F.W.A.C.P., Imo I. Esiet, B.Sc, LL.B., B.L., Nike Esiet, B.Sc., M.P.H. (Harvard), Foyin Oyebola, B.Sc., M.A., and Bilkisu Yusuf, B.Sc., M.A.,
HONG KONG	M.N.I.; Updates by Beldina Opiyo-Omolo, B.Sc. NORWAY
ICELAND	Benestad, M.D.; Updates by E. Almås and E. E. Pirelli Benestad
Soley S. Behder, K.N., B.S.N., M.S., Coordinator, with Sigrún Júliíusdóttir, Ph.D., Thorvaldur Kristinsson, Haraldur Briem, M.D., and Gudrún Jónsdóttir, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors	OUTER SPACE and ANTARCTICA
INDIA	PAPUA NEW GUINEA
Kadari, B.A., M.B.A., and Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D. INDONESIA	PHILIPPINES
Elkholy, Ph.D. (cand.) (Part 2); Updates by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.	POLAND
IRAN	the Editors PORTUGAL
IRELAND	PUERTO RICO
ISRAEL	and Glorivee Rosario-Pérez, Ph.D., and Carmen Rios RUSSIA
ITALY	SOUTH AFRICA
JAPAN	(Part 2); Updates by L. J. Nicholas, Ph.D. SOUTH KOREA
KENYA	and updated as of March 2003 by Huso Yi, Ph.D. (cand.), with additional information by Yung-Chung Kim, Ki-Nam Chin, Pilwha Chang, Whasoon Byun, and Jungim Hwang
MEXICO	SPAIN 960
Eusebio Rubio, Ph.D.; Updates by the Editors MOROCCO	Jose Antonio Nieto, Ph.D. (coordinator), with Jose Antonio Carrobles, Ph.D., Manuel Delgado Ruiz, Ph.D., Felix Lopez Sanchez, Ph.D., Virginia Maquieira D'Angelo, Ph.L.D., Josep-Vicent Marques, Ph.D., Bernardo Moreno Jimenez, Ph.D., Raquel Osborne Verdugo, Ph.D., Carmela Sanz Rueda, Ph.D., and Carmelo Vazquez Valverde, Ph.D.; Translated by Laura Berman, Ph.D., and Jose Nanin,

M.A.; Updates by Laura Berman, Ph.D., Jose Nanin, M.A., and the Editors

UNITED KINGDOM OF GREAT BRITAIN AND NORTHERN IRELAND1093

Kevan R. Wylie, M.B., Ch.B., M.Med.Sc., M.R.C.Psych., D.S.M., chapter coordinator and contributor, with Anthony Bains, B.A., Tina Ball, Ph.D., Patricia Barnes, M.A., CQSW, BASMT (Accred.), Rohan Collier, Ph.D., Jane Craig, M.B., MRCP (UK), Linda Delaney, L.L.B., M.Jur., Julia Field, B.A., Danya Glaser, MBBS, D.Ch., FRCPsych., Peter Greenhouse, M.A., MRCOG, MFFP, Mary Griffin, M.B., M.Sc., MFFP, Margot Huish, B.A., BASMT (Accred.), Anne M. Johnson, M.A., M.Sc., M.D., MRCGP, FFPAM, George Kinghorn, M.D., FRCP, Helen Mott, B.A. (Hons.), Paula Nicolson, Ph.D., Jane Read, B.A. (Hons.), UKCP, Fran Reader, FRCOG, MFFP, BASMT (Accred.), Gwyneth Sampson, DPM, MRCPsych., Peter Selman, DPSA, Ph.D., José von Bühler, R.M.N., Dip.H.S., Jane Wadsworth, B.Sc., M.Sc., Kaye Wellings, M.A., M.Sc., and Stephen Whittle, Ph.D.; Extensive updates and some sections rewritten by the original authors as noted in the text

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA1127 David L. Weis, Ph.D., and Patricia Barthalow Koch, Ph.D., editors and contributors, with other contributions by Diane Baker, M.A.; Ph.D.; Sandy Bargainnier, Ed.D.; Sarah C. Conklin, Ph.D.; Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S.; Richard Cross, M.D.; Marilyn Fithian, Ph.D.; Jeannie Forrest, M.A.; Andrew D. Forsythe, M.S.; Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., A.C.S.; Barbara Garris, M.A.; Patricia Goodson, Ph.D.; William E. Hartmann, Ph.D.; Robert O. Hawkins, Jr., Ph.D.; Linda L. Hendrixson, Ph.D.; Barrie J. Highby, Ph.D.; Ariadne (Ari) Kane, Ed.D.; Sharon E. King, M.S.Ed.; Robert Morgan Lawrence, D.C.; Brenda Love; Charlene L. Muehlenhard, Ph.D.; Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D.; Miguel A. Pérez, Ph.D.; Timothy Perper, Ph.D.; Helda L. Pinzón-Pérez, Ph.D.; Carol Queen, Ph.D.; Herbert P. Samuels, Ph.D.; Julian Slowinski, Psy.D.; William Stackhouse, Ph.D.; William R. Stayton, Th.D.; and Mitchell S. Tepper, M.P.H. Updates coordinated by Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., and Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., with comments and updates by Mark O. Bigler, Ph.D., Walter Bockting, Ph.D., Peggy Clarke, M.P.H., Sarah C. Conklin, Ph.D., Al Cooper, Ph.D., Martha Cornog, M.A., M.S., Susan Dudley, Ph.D., Warren Farrell, Ph.D., James R. Fleckenstein, Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., Patricia Goodson, Ph.D., Erica Goodstone, Ph.D., Karen Allyn Gordon, M.P.H., Ph.D. (cand.), Eric Griffin-Shelley, Ph.D., Robert W. Hatfield, Ph.D., Loraine Hutchins, Ph.D., Michael Hyde, M.F.A., Ph.D. (cand.), Ariadne (Ari) Kane, Ed.D., Patricia Barthalow Koch, Ph.D., John Money, Ph.D., Charlene L. Muehlenhard, Ph.D., Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., Miguel A. Pérez, Ph.D., Helda L. Pinzón-Pérez, Ph.D., William Prendergast, Ph.D., Ruth Rubenstein, Ph.D., Herbert P. Samuels, Ph.D., William Taverner, M.A., David L. Weis, Ph.D., C. Christine Wheeler, Ph.D., and Walter Williams, Ph.D.

LAST-MINUTE DEVELOPMENTS......1363 Added by the Editors after the manuscript had been typeset

GLOBAL TRENDS: SOME FINAL IMPRESSIONS......1373

Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., and Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D.

CONTRIBUTORS and ACKNOWLEDGMENTS......1377

AN INTERNATIONAL DIRECTORY OF SEXOLOGICAL ORGANIZATIONS, ASSOCIATIONS, AND INSTITUTES......1394 Compiled by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D.

INDEX1405

For updates, corrections, and links to many of the sites referenced in these chapters, visit *The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality on the Web* at http://www.SexQuest.com/ccies/.

Readers of *CCIES* are invited to submit important news items or reports of findings of new sex research being done in any of the countries covered here, or any other country in the world. We will try to keep the SexQuest *CCIES* website updated with your help. Send items in English if possible, with appropriate citations, to Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., CCIES Editor, Health and Physical Education Department, Fashion Institute of Technology, 27th Street and 7th Avenue, New York, NY 10001 USA, or by email to rjnoonan@ SexQuest.com.

The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality (Noonan & Francoeur, 2004)

\$195/£100 plus \$4.50/£9.50 S&H (save \$55 US/£30 UK!)

The 1,436-page, 1.5 million-word, single-volume Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, edited by Robert T. Francoeur, Ph.D., and Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., with contributions from 280 s nents, contains 60 countries and 2 extreme environments

- The 31 countries published in volumes 1-3 (1997 Argentina, Australia, Bahrain, Brazil, Canada, China, F sia, Germany, Ghana, Greece, India, Indonesia, Iran, Kenya, Mexico, Netherlands, Poland, Puerto Rico, Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom,
- Plus the 17 countries and places published in volume revised: Austria, Colombia, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, Ic Morocco, Nigeria, Outer Space, Papua New Guinea, South Korea, Turkey, and Vietnam
- Plus 14 new countries and places: Botswana, Bulgaria, mark, Estonia, France, Hong Kong, Nepal, Norway, C Sri Lanka, Switzerland, and Tanzania

ORDER FORM

Raymond J. Noonan, Ph.D., with contributions from 280 scholars on seven connents, contains 60 countries and 2 extreme environments:	
• The 31 countries published in volumes 1–3 (1997), updated & revi Argentina, Australia, Bahrain, Brazil, Canada, China, Finland, French Pol sia, Germany, Ghana, Greece, India, Indonesia, Iran, Ireland, Israel, Ja Kenya, Mexico, Netherlands, Poland, Puerto Rico, Russia, South Af Spain, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom, and United States	^{yne-} LINCICLUI LUIA
 Plus the 17 countries and places published in volume 4 (2001), update revised: Austria, Colombia, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, Iceland, Indonesia, I Morocco, Nigeria, Outer Space, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Portu South Korea, Turkey, and Vietnam 	taly,
 Plus 14 new countries and places: Botswana, Bulgaria, Costa Rica, Cuba, I mark, Estonia, France, Hong Kong, Nepal, Norway, Outer Space/Antarc Sri Lanka, Switzerland, and Tanzania 	
Come see our other titles at: http://www.continuumbooks.com.	
<i>Special pricing available only with this page.</i> Print it out and take it to y school or local library and encourage them to add CCIES to their collection	
ORDER FORM	Continuum
SHIP TO:	In North, Central, or South America,
Name:	mail or fax this page to: Emma Cook,
Address:	 Marketing Manager, Continuum, 80 Maiden Lane, Suite 704, New York, NY
	10038; Fax: 212-953-5944; – Email: emma@continuum-books.com
City: State: ZIP:	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department,
City: State: ZIP: BILLING INFORMATION:	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department, Continuum, The Tower Building,
	 Email: emma@continuum-books.com In the rest of the world, mail or fax this page to: Academic Marketing Department,

The CONTINUUM Complete

NTEDNATIO

	C	-										
Card Number	:									Exp. Date:		

Signature:

Telephone:

ORDER DETAILS:

Author/Title	ISBN	Special Price	Quantity	Subtotal
Francoeur/Noonan: Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality	0826414885	\$195/£100		
(Add \$4.50 first book; \$1.00 each additi	ional book/£9.	50 in U.K.)	Shipping	
(NY residents please add 8.375% sales tax; PA residents	s please add 6%	% sales tax)	Sales Tax	
			TOTAL	



Puerto Rico (Estado Libre Asociado de Puerto Rico)

Luis Montesinos, Ph.D., and Juan Preciado, Ph.D. Redacted and updated by Felix M. Velázquez-Soto, M.A., and Glorivee Rosario-Pérez, Ph.D., and Carmen Rios

Contents

- Demographics and a Brief Historical Perspective 877
- 1. Basic Sexological Premises 878
- 2. Religious, Ethnic, and Gender Factors
- Affecting Sexuality 880
- 3. Knowledge and Education about Sexuality 881
- 4. Autoerotic Behaviors and Patterns 881
- 5. Interpersonal Heterosexual Behaviors 881
- 6. Homoerotic, Homosexual, and Bisexual Behaviors 882
- 7. Gender Diversity and Transgender Issues 882
- 8. Significant Unconventional Sexual Behaviors 883 9. Contraception, Abortion, and Population Planning 883
- 10. Sexually Transmitted Diseases and HIV/AIDS 884
- 11. Sexual Dysfunctions, Counseling, and Therapies 886
- 12. Sex Research and Advanced Professional Education 886 References and Suggested Readings 886

Demographics and a Brief Historical Perspective

A. Demographics **ROBERT T. FRANCOEUR**** Puerto Rico is the easternmost island of the West Indies archipelago known as the Greater Antilles. Cuba, Hispan-

iola (Haiti and the Dominican Republic), and Jamaica are larger islands in this group. Puerto Rico is a commonwealth of the United States. It is bordered by the Atlantic Ocean on the north and the Caribbean Sea in the south. Puerto Rico has a landmass of 3,515 square miles (9,104 km²), and is slightly smaller than the state of Rhode Island in the U.S. The climate is tropical marine and mild with little seasonal temperature variation. Three quarters of the island's land surface is mountainous, and the coastal plain belt has been used for urban development and contains most of the metropolitan area. Most of the municipalities and small towns are located in the mountainous area.

In July 2002, the island of Puerto Rico had an estimated population approaching 3,816,901 persons, based on data provided by the State Planification Board. An additional estimated 2.7 million Puertoricans [or Puertorricans] live in the United States mainland, mainly in the New York and northern New Jersey metropolitan area, where they are known as NYRicans [also Nuvoricans/Newyoricans] or Jerseyricans. There are Puertoricans throughout all the states, including Hawaii, where a large group was established between the 1940s and 1950s. Major migration to the New York area occurred in the 1950s and 1960s because the people were looking for better occupational opportunities. Since the mid-1970s, there has been a reverse migration back to the island. The present report will combine insights on the sexual behavior and beliefs of people living in the island commonwealth and in the New York/ New Jersey metropolitan area. Puertoricans on the island maintain constant contact with relatives in the eastern U.S. cities where the HIV infection rate is high (Robles et al. 1990). The so-called yo-yo migration between the island and the mainland is a significant factor in the incidence and prevalence of the AIDS (SIDA) epidemic in Puerto Rico (Castro-Alvarez & Ramirez de Arellano 1991). (Unless otherwise noted, all data in this section are July 2002 estimates from The World Factbook 2002, CIA).

^{*}Communications: Luis Montesinos, Ph.D., Psychology Department, Montclair State University, Montclair, New Jersey, USA. Juan Preciado, Ph.D., quetzalo1@aol.com. Updates: Felix M. Velázquez-Soto, M.S., and Glorivee Rosario-Pérez, Ph.D., Biology Department, University of Puerto Rico at Cayey Campus, Cayey, Puerto Rico, USA 00736; f_velazquez1@hotmail.com, glorivee@hotmail .com. Carmen Rios, LUPE Program, Raritan Bay Medical Center, 530 New Brunswick Avenue, Perth Amboy, NJ 08861 USA; crios@ rbmc.org.

^{**}The reader is encouraged to check the other chapters in this Encyclopedia, which provide different perspectives on the varieties of Latino culture that complement those provided here, specifically the chapters on Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cuba, and Mexico, and the discussion of Latinos in mainland United States.

Age Distribution and Sex Ratios: 0-14 years: 23.5% with 1.05 male(s) per female (sex ratio); 15-64 years: 65.8% with 0.92 male(s) per female; 65 years and over: 10.7% with 0.74 male(s) per female; Total population sex ratio: 0.93 male(s) to 1 female

Life Expectancy at Birth: *Total Population*: 75.96 years; *male*: 71.5 years; *female*: 80.66 years

Urban/Rural Distribution: 67% to 33%

Ethnic Distribution: Hispanic, Puertorican

Religious Distribution: Roman Catholic: 85%; Protestant and other: 15%. Many Puertoricans maintain a strong religious affiliation to Santeria or voodoo, a mixture of Roman Catholic beliefs and practices with West African native religions.

Birth Rate: 15.5 births per 1,000 population

Death Rate: 7.6 per 1,000 population

Infant Mortality Rate: 9.9 deaths per 1,000 live births

Net Migration Rate: -2.12 migrant(s) per 1,000 population

Total Fertility Rate: 1.9 children born per woman **Population Growth Rate**: 0.51%

HIV/AIDS (on the island): *People living with AIDS*: 10,301; pediatric: 174; adult and adolescents: 10,127 (Puerto Rico Surveillance Report, December 31, 2002). (For additional statistics on HIV/AIDS on the island and in the New York metropolitan area, see Section 10B.)

Literacy Rate (*defined as those age 15 and over who can read and write*): 89% (1980 est.); 8.2% of the gross national product is devoted to education.

Per Capita Gross Domestic Product (*purchasing power parity*): \$11,200 (2001 est.); *Inflation*: 5.7%; *Unemployment*: 9.5%; *Living below the poverty line*: NA

B. A Brief Historical Perspective CARMEN RIOS Christopher Columbus and his crew were the first Europeans to discover the island of Puerto Rico. Arriving in November of 1493, during their second voyage to the New World, they found the island populated by about 60,000 Arawak natives, peaceful people thriving on their fishing and agricultural skills. In 1508, Spanish colonists arrived and the Arawak natives were either decimated by diseases brought from Europe by the colonists or quickly killed off by the colonists.

The Spanish newcomers originally named the island San Juan Bautista in honor of St. John the Baptist, and named the capital Puerto Rico, which means rich port. Later, the names were switched, making the capital San Juan and the island Puerto Rico. Puerto Rico also includes four other smaller islands (Vieques, Culebra, Mona, y Caja de Muerto). The city was later used as a transshipment port for gold being mined in Puerto Rico and gold and silver from South America being stored in the city for shipment on to Spain.

Concerned about threats from European enemies, Spain began constructing massive defenses around the city of San Juan in 1521. The strengthening of El Morro, San Cristóbal, San Gerónimo, and El Cañuelo forts, as well as the city walls, were the stronghold elements of these successful defenses. Sugar cane was introduced to the island in 1515 and became Puerto Rico's most important agricultural product, helping establish a thriving economy. African slaves were imported in 1518 to handle the cane harvest. Puerto Rico's gold mines were exhausted by the late 1500s. During the 1600s, Puerto Rico's settlements expanded with the establishment of such areas as Arecibo, San Blas de Illescas (later renamed Coamo), and Ponce. The 1700s brought hurricanes, droughts, plagues, and a constant threat of attack on the island's shores, because the British, Dutch, and French were intent on capturing Spain's possessions in the New World. By 1776, the official census reported the population had grown to 70,210 people.

In 1809, Puerto Rico was recognized as an overseas province of Spain with the right to send representatives to the Spanish government. Political unrest characterized this era and, in 1868, a small group of landowners in Lares rose up in arms against Spain. The uprising was quickly put down, and is now commemorated as "El Grito de Lares." In 1897, Puerto Rico was granted a Letter of Autonomy from Spain, allowing it to enter into free commerce with the United States and European colonies. In 1898, following the Spanish-American War, Puerto Rico became a territory of the United States. Legend has it that in 1898, just before the last Spanish governor of Puerto Rico surrendered to the U.S. troops at the end of the Spanish-American War, he took a last look at La Fortaleza (the executive mansion) grandfather clock and hit it dramatically with his sword, thus stopping it at the exact moment the Spanish lost power over Puerto Rico.

The 20th century saw phenomenal growth for the island. In 1917, the U.S. Congress granted Puertoricans U.S. citizenship. Two decades later, U.S. President Franklin D. Roosevelt launched the Puerto Rican Reconstruction Administration, which provided agricultural development, public works, and electrification of the island. By 1951, Puerto Rico acquired the right to establish a government with its own constitution and, in 1952, was declared a semiautonomous commonwealth territory of the United States. The island then entered two decades of unprecedented economic development as it heavily promoted and attracted manufacturing plants primarily from the U.S. mainland. By the 1960s, the development was being referred to around the world as the "Puerto Rico Miracle," as other developing economies looked to the island as an example of industrialization. The 1970 census showed Puerto Rico was mostly urban for the first time in its history.

During the last quarter of the 1900s, as Puerto Rico's economy diversified into commerce and services, the island's status once again dominated its politics. The Pro-Commonwealth Consensus that had ruled since 1952 broke down. Supporters of commonwealth and statehood are now at rough parity, with independence holding a 5% share of electoral support. Status plebiscites in 1993 and 1998 were inconclusive, and both the public and political leadership remain deeply divided. This dispute has not hindered the island from growing, however, because life in Puerto Rico largely resembles most U.S. mainland states in business, education, commerce, dining, day-to-day activities, and more.

The role of the women as political leaders is marked at the second half of the 20th century. San Juan, the capital of Puerto Rico, has the first mayor woman, Doña Felisa Gautier Benítez. Puerto Rico's first woman governor, Doña Sila María Calderón, was elected in 2000. Today, a large number of women have entered politics as a career. Mayors, senators, and representatives are changing from an almost exclusively men's area to gender equality.

1. Basic Sexological Premises

A. Character of Gender Roles

In describing the sexological premises commonly ascribed to by Puertoricans, it should be noted at the onset that differences still exist within the society where the population tends to agree with the more traditional values. Puertorican culture, like other Latino societies, stresses a very strong gender difference from birth on that is reflected in every aspect of sexual expression and male-female interaction. The predominant value of *machismo* sees males as superior and females as sexual objects whose aims are to fulfill men's desires and needs (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985). Outside the Latino cultures, the terms *macho* and *machismo* carry a common pejorative implication of a chauvinistic, tyrannical male domination. However, in Spanish, the terms refer to male pride. *Machismo* has been defined as the set of attitudes and beliefs that sees males as physically, intellectually, culturally, and sexually superior to females (Pico 1989). Puertorican boys are indoctrinated in the importance of being *macho* from a very early age. New realities have emerged in the last 15 years. Formal sex education programs contribute to and increase the trends toward the quality of life for both men and women. In the professional population, the trend is that a larger group of women are elected, designated, and occupy positions at the same level and over men.

One way the male child is socialized and reminded of his maleness in the rural cultures of Puerto Rico and the Dominican Republic is by his parents and other adults admiring and fondling the baby's penis. Little boys are valued for being male from the moment they are born into the family. Even if there are older sisters, the male sibling is the dominant figure, both in the eyes of the parents and in sibling interactions. Mothers train their daughters early on to play "little women" to their fathers, brothers, and husbands, while they train their sons to be dominant and independent in relationships with their wives as well as other women (Medina 1987). Education within the family supports and maintains traditional male and female roles, but at the school level, the equality is evident between males and females. Also, throughout the educational system, the number of female teachers is higher than for male teachers.

Research about *machismo* carried out before 1975 demonstrated that males were having sex with as many females as possible. By emphasizing their capacity as procreator and their willingness to have as many children as possible, preferably males, Puertorican males demonstrated their *machismo* (Mejias-Picart 1975). There was practically no societal control over male sexual behavior. Meanwhile, female sexuality was openly repressed. It was expected that the males assume the active role, initiate sexual activity, and be responsible for the satisfaction of the female. This aspect of the sexuality has evolved in recent years. Females have become more active and assertive. One detail that demonstrates this trend is the attitude toward the protection from STD and condom use. Sex education in Puerto Rico promotes equal responsibility between males and females.

The female equivalent of *machismo* is *etiqueta*, a complex value system that requires Latinas to be both feminine and pure and, at the same time, very sensual and seductive. Little girls are taught to hide their genitals and not to focus much attention on their vagina. Yet girls are valued for and taught to enhance their sexual appeal. From birth on, girls are adorned with earrings, bracelets, and special spiritual amulets. Their very feminine dress makes Latina girls extremely seductive and even provocative. However, a woman's virginity is highly valued, and families are careful to protect the virginity of their daughters.

When Puerto Rico was dominated by the Catholic Church, girls were constantly reminded of their inferiority and weakness, since a vital aspect of *etiqueta* is the concept of *marianismo*, the model of the obedient and docile female. Maria is by far the most popular female name. It was common that several daughters in the same family have the first name Maria and a different second given name, a reminder that all women should model themselves on the Virgin Mary, the mother of Jesus. Women were expected to sacrifice their own needs for the sake of their children and husband (Comas-Diaz 1985). Under an incorrect interpre-

tation of Church rules, men expected their wife not to enjoy sex or to seek it-she was there simply and solely to please her husband. Females were expected to be passive, ready to respond to the male requirements, and not to assume responsibility for their own pleasure. A good woman was always ready for her man, but she should never be comfortable with sexual issues or with sexual intercourse. To do otherwise suggests a lack of feminine virtue. In a recent survey, almost 80% of the husbands surveyed were found to initiate sexual activities almost all of the time, while 90% of household chores (cooking and cleaning) were carried out by the wives (Vazquez 1986). All of these expectations and values are part of the history of sexual repression of Puertorican women. Today an increasing number of people in Puerto Rico accept that women are more than a sexual artifact. The sex educator promotes and claims that the women must enjoy sexual activities and Puertoricans must change this negative aspect of their sexual attitudes.

The Church promotes a strong pronatalist value in Puerto Rico. However, small families with one-to-three children are preferred. The surveillance statistics in Puerto Rico for girls who have a child outside marriage is 19.2%, alongside of which we have a common sexual education in pregnancy. Abortion in Puerto Rico is legal. There are some female healthcare clinics that provide counseling about choices. The clinics offer the opportunities for pregnant women to get into an adoption program if they so choose. Abortion is common among married women and among religious people. The pronatalist value is supported by the anticontraception and antiabortion position of the Catholic Church. Nevertheless, both contraception and abortion are commonly used by Puertoricans.

The Civil Rights Commission in 1973 concluded that discrimination against women outside and inside the home existed and subtle discriminatory practices occurred. In 1984, a study done by the Puertorican Senate found that the same pattern of discrimination continued to exist ten years later. Although there have been some changes in the recent past, oppression, control of women, male power, and heterosexuality continue as the dominant parameters of the Puertorican society (Zorrilla et al. 1993). The controversies about abortion, marriage, contraceptive devices and treatments, homosexuality, and sexual education, are ongoing.

Women themselves are in part responsible for the preservation of this situation, since they continue to accept the sole responsibly for childrearing, and play an essentially domestic role. However, this situation is changing, and the men are becoming more responsible in participating in childcare. There are laws that make women and men responsible to provide resources for childcare even if they do not live with the other parent. But this form of sexism is also "imprinted" in children who are socialized to accept the stereotypic roles from early childhood, where the main role of the female is to be mother, in spite of also working outside the home. Dependency, obedience, and submission are reinforced in daughters, while independence, aggression, and lack of emotion are reinforced in males (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985; Mock 1984). Females are socialized to be submissive, passive, attractive, compliant, obedient, and dependent, and they are expected to behave this way in their sexual interactions (Santos-Ortiz 1990). The fight against these stereotypes occurs continually on the professional level. Many psychologists, physicians, religious teachers, and a large group of professionals work in favor the elimination of the sexual stereotypes and look for the compliance of responsibility associated with the position of their job.

During the school years, gender roles are reinforced by a biased curriculum. A study on the illustrations and content of

social sciences texts used in primary schools (Pico 1989) found that men were portrayed as relevant and superior, while females were relegated to a secondary role, and when depicted appeared in more-traditional stereotypical roles. Men and boys appeared more frequently than girls and women, in spite of the fact that females constitute over half of the population. Women appeared mostly working in their home or engaged in passive activities, such as reading, praying, and playing with dolls, and were rarely depicted outside of the home. This is epitomized by a page in a text under the title, "What I most enjoy doing." There are pictures of sliding, swimming, bicycle riding, skating, and other activities-all of them performed by boys; not a single girl appears in those activities. Although this research was done in the early 1980s, there is no reason to think that the pervasiveness of the gender stereotypes has changed at all. At the same time, in 1992, the State Department of Education established a program to train its personnel and to develop gender-equal curricula for sexual education in schools (Mock 1992).

Fortunately, today, education professionals exist who can manage the information and teach about the qualities of male and female. The Puertorican sex educators, counselors, and therapist associations, and nonprofit organizations, prepare and offer training to a large group of teachers about sex education. A group of teachers have been certified as sex educators and, under the concept "train the trainer," they are offering training to their peers. The State Education Department is requesting that all teachers get into the continuing education program to satisfy and increase their knowledge according to their needs as educators. For the last 15 years, the University of Puerto Rico at Cayey has been offering a University Sexual Education Symposium focusing on teachers and health professionals. The symposium provides the newest information about sex education trends and treatments for sexually related conditions. This training and education is offered free to the community in Puerto Rico and the United States.

B. Sociolegal Status of Males and Females

The number of common-law partnerships has increased consistently during the last few decades, in spite of the fact that they are not recognized and consequently do not have any of the entitlements of legally married couples. Children, however, are recognized as legitimate offspring of the parents and have the right to be supported by them until they are 21 years old. Legal custody of children is almost always awarded to the mother, but legal responsibility is shared. No matter who has the child custody, the other parent has to provide economic support.

C. General Concepts of Sexuality and Love

The basic values of *machismo*, *marianismo*, and *etiqueta* are evident in various sexual behaviors. In a 1985 survey, 60% of working-class women and 50% of professional women reported faking orgasm in order to end intercourse soon or to avoid the husband's questioning about their achieving orgasm. The great majority of women surveyed did not disapprove of self-pleasuring, and very few women engage in autoeroticism, or admit to this in surveys (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985). Things have been changing. It is now common that women and men buy sex toys, films, and publications to improve their sexual lives and autoerotisms. The number of stores that offer this kind of merchandise is increasing rapidly. One of the stores, Condom World[®], has expanded to 20 stores in the past decade on the island.

Latino men still often express their discomfort with sex in ridicule and rejection of anything that hints of homosexuality. Even in the Latino culture of Brazil, where boys are encouraged to explore everything sexual, all men-even those who in the United States would be considered bisexual or homosexual-see themselves as homens, men in the sense of always taking the active phallic sexual role (Medina 1987; Parker 1987). Attitudes toward homosexuality are changing. The homosexuals are leaving the closeted life and gaining their place in Puertorican society. Like other Puertoricans, they pay taxes, have a job, and form families headed by a same-sex couple. There are cases in which homosexual couples have adopted a child legally. The State Department of Family is against adoption by homosexual families. The court, however, has been hearing cases under state law applied or created for heterosexual couple relationships. Today, there are homosexuals in all organizations, agencies, public and private institutions, professional roles, and in the churches.

As more women enter the workforce and pursue an education, the traditional maternity role has changed and continues to change. This is evidenced by the large number of Puertorican women who postpone marriage and childbearing until their late 30s. As mentioned before, out-of-wedlock partnerships have increased in popularity, especially among white-collar workers and educated Puertoricans.

2. Religious, Ethnic, and Gender Factors Affecting Sexuality

A/B. Source and Character of Religious and Ethnic Values

The early pre-colonial inhabitants of Puerto Rico migrated either from Florida in the north or from the Orinoco River delta in Columbia, South America. When the Spaniards arrived in 1493, the island was inhabited by the peaceful Arawaks who were being threatened by the neighboring Carib Indians. The island was finally invaded and conquered for Spain in 1509 by Juan Ponce de Leon.

Introduction of sugar cane cultivation in 1515 was quickly followed by the importation of African slaves to work the cane fields. Although slavery was finally abolished in 1873, the impact of the forced African immigration can still be felt today in Puertorican society. Indigenous, Spanish, and African elements permeate Puertorican culture even today, with the Spanish influence dominant, since they occupied and controlled the island for nearly 400 years, until 1898.

It appears that in the island pre-Colombian societies, women had more power and were highly respected. Pre-Colombian women are also believed to have had an active sexual life. Men, especially those in the upper classes, were allowed to be polygynous.

Later on, the Spaniards introduced their patriarchal society with its values of *machismo*, *marianismo*, *etiqueta* (emphasizing female virginity), and a pronatalist familism. The popular traditions and doctrines of Catholicism introduced by the Spanish have played a major role in the shaping of the society's sexual values and attitudes. However, this influence, as will be seen, is more formal than real when it comes to some private decisions. Even though 80% of Puertoricans today identify themselves as Catholic, most are not highly active in the Church (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985).

Although the culture seems sexually repressive, in reality Puertorican society is quite erotic and exalts sexuality in pervasive and subtle ways. Sexual themes permeate Puertorican popular music and dance (salsa), radio and television communication, as well as nonverbal communications. Perhaps because of this, research about sexuality is uncommon in Puerto Rico, and there are very few written articles about sexuality. Consequently, very little is known about sexual behavior and attitudes of Puertoricans (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985; Cunningham 1991). (See parallel discussion of *machismo* and Cuban values in the chapter on Cuba).

The reproductive function of sexuality is seen as its natural goal, while its pleasurable aspects are viewed as a necessary incentive for accomplishment of this goal. All other sexual behaviors apart from penile-vaginal intercourse are generally seen as immature and undesirable (Mock 1984). At the same time, for most Puertoricans all versions of sexuality and sex are acceptable inside the marriage, with the sole provision that they be mutually accepted by the couple. Nevertheless, sexuality is commercialized and widely available in both pornography and prostitution (Mock 1984). Pornography and prostitution are against the law in Puerto Rico. Recently, the prostitution houses were closed by governmental order, but prostitution still exists.

As stated before, although the influence of the Catholic Church is felt in all aspects of sexuality, studies indicate that Catholics have as many abortions as non-Catholics (Ortiz & Vazquez-Nuttall 1987), and that religious affiliation has no bearing on the use of contraceptive methods, including sterilization and the pill (Herold et al. 1989).

3. Knowledge and Education about Sexuality

A. Government Policies and Programs

As a result of *marianismo*, the Church's opposition, and the reluctance of society and families to acknowledge female sexuality openly, many girls experience their menarche with no formal education about it. And although males are expected to have their first sexual experience before marriage, they do not receive any formal sex education either. Obviously, neither females nor males have any knowledge about the health implications of various sexual practices (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985).

There are no systems or districtwide sexuality education programs such as exist in most, if not all, the mainland States. A program to train sexuality education teachers has been proposed and was being developed in 1994. As in other places where formal programs have not been developed, individual teachers may take the initiative into their own hands and incorporate various aspects of sexuality education into their standard courses, such as biology and health.

B. Informal Sources of Sexual Knowledge

The media also plays a role in perpetuating sexist stereotypes and prejudices against women. A study found that articles in the popular media usually portrayed women as submissive, and presented acts of violence against women as normal (Maldonado 1990).

The same kind of sexual information portrayed in movies, television, and radio in the mainland United States is also available in the commonwealth island of Puerto Rico. The ready access to cable television and videotapes has permitted islanders to be exposed to the same kind of information that is available to individuals living on the mainland.

[Update 1999: In September 1999, concerned about the rising rates of pregnancy, AIDS, and chlamydia among adolescents aged 13 to 29 years, Puerto Rico's governor proposed a bill that would "give adolescents access to sex education and treatment for reproductive health, including contraceptive methods, without the knowledge or consent of their parents." The bill would require the health and education departments to offer STD treatment, reproductive health services, counseling, prenatal care, and birth control. The bill provoked a storm of protest from conservatives. Leaders in the Legislature predicted the bill would go nowhere, but the Health Secretary and Education Secretary vowed a fight in the Capitol to push the bill through. In the end, it was rejected, and the community programs have picked up the requested services. (*End of update by Carmen Rios*)]

4. Autoerotic Behaviors and Patterns

When asked about self-pleasuring in a 1985 survey, a great majority of women did not disapprove of it. However, they reported not practicing it themselves. A survey of 191 adolescents found that 32% (61) of them engaged in self-pleasuring, 53 of them males and only 8 of them females (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985). But, self-pleasure has been promoted as a practice to prevent HIV infection, either alone or within the couple relationship. The discovery of erogenous areas in each person's body as a sexual therapeutic technique is recommended to increase the couple's sexual relationship. A common cause of divorce exists when couples do not understand their bodies and do not recognize that there are other sexual behaviors besides vaginal intercourse that promote a healthy couple relationship.

5. Interpersonal Heterosexual Behaviors

A. Children

Childhood sexual rehearsal play and sexual exploration no doubt occur in private as they do in many other cultures, but there are no statistics or information on their incidence or extent. There is some indirect information about sex education and activities for and in childhood. Some teachers are including sex education concepts in the classroom, because the knowledge about sexuality is available on TV, Internet, radio, and, in general, in the media. Teachers know that there are needs; they know about the incidence of adolescent pregnancy and are reacting by promoting sex education and sex hygiene. Outreach programs have also seen that the sexuality information provided at home and in schools is not adequate, and most of the time, it is erroneous when it is offered out of the classroom by unprepared people in the community. Sex education projects are offering services in the community to prevent STD and pregnancy.

B. Adolescents

Premarital Sexual Activities and Relationships

Studies of adolescents in public schools have found that a good number of them are sexually active before the age of 15 and that most of them do not use contraceptives to prevent pregnancy and/or sexually transmitted diseases (Mock & Ramirez 1993). Adolescent pregnancy is 19.2% as reported in surveillance statistics for 2002. The government policies are against comprehensive sex education and they have requested that schools include abstinence education as the rule. The contraceptive education is offered outside of the academic services. We believe that comprehensive sex education has to be offered if we want to control the adolescent-pregnancy incidence. In those areas where the adolescent pregnancy rate is high, the schoolteachers are assuming responsibility and are offering sex education.

As mentioned before, the fact that more females are postponing marriage and that more couples are opting for common-law partnerships as opposed to legal marriage, has resulted in an increase of individuals engaging in premarital sex. It is estimated that almost 50% of young Puertoricans are sexually active (Cunningham 1991). The general trend in the world is to establish couple relationship with freedom for all components. Puerto Rico, for instance, has a swingers group, based in Puertorican values that accept this sexual behavior.

Premarital Courtship, Dating, and Relationships

Courtship and dating behavior is governed by strong and clear gender-dimorphic roles and rules. It is very difficult for young people, particularly young women with older brothers or male cousins, to escape the pervasive pressure and surveillance of family members that enforces the dual standards of behavior expected of Puertorican males and females. The custom of a chaperone's accompanying a young woman disappeared long ago, since no one young or old recalls it.

Young Puertoricans attending colleges and universities are very similar to their student counterparts elsewhere in the world. However, some relevant differences are worth addressing here. Surveys done by Cunningham and collaborators (1991), with randomly selected students at the University of Puerto Rico, show that almost half of them are sexually active, 70% of the males and 40% of the females. Of those sexually active, 80% had experienced vaginal intercourse, more than 50% had tried oral intercourse, and over a third had tried anal intercourse.

Eighty-five percent of those practicing vaginal intercourse and 84% of those practicing oral sex reported having only one partner during the three-month period before the study. With respect to the use of condoms, 55% of the sample declared they had used one at least once; only 16.8% of the males and 13.6% of the females declared they always used a condom (Cunningham & Rodriguez-Sanchez 1991).

C. Adults

Marriage and the Family

It used to be that the divorce rate was very low, probably because of the strong influence of the Catholic religion. However, there has been a dramatic increase in the rate of divorce during the past decade, as well as an increase in the number of households headed by women. In 1960, it was 18.7%; by 1980, the incidence was 25% (Vasquez-Calzada 1989). More recently, an increasing numbers of single mothers have been noticed (20.9% in 1980 to 32.9% in 1989) (Castro-Alvarez & Ramirez de Arellano 1991). In 1988, the percentage of teenagers giving birth was 17.4%, while those out of wedlock reached 32.8%.

Extramarital Sex, Cohabitation, and Single Mothers

As in any strongly patriarchal culture, the double moral standard allows males much more freedom than it does females. Macho men, but not women, are allowed and expected to have extramarital sexual relationships. However, as is happening in other cultures, the increasing incidence and recognition of cohabitation and single mothers is definitely weakening this pattern.

Sexuality and Disabled and Older Persons

There is little if any discussion, and no statistics, on the sexual needs or behaviors of physically and mentally challenged persons and older persons.

Incidence of Oral and Anal Sex

Unexpectedly, 35% of university students surveyed in 1989 and 37% of those surveyed in 1990 had participated in anal intercourse. Approximately 40% of the males who had engaged in this activity were homosexual. And although those who practice anal intercourse do it less frequently and tend to use condoms in higher percentages, they also tend to have more partners than those who practice other types of sexual activity. Results show that almost 36% of those who practice anal intercourse (22% of the females and 46.5% of the males) had two or more partners during the three months previous to answering the survey. The reasons for engaging in this practice were different for males and females, while the males reported they did it for pleasure, females reported that they did it mostly to satisfy their partners.

No data are available on the attitudes towards or the incidence of either anal or oral sex among non-university students, and single or married adults.

6. Homoerotic, Homosexual, and Bisexual Behaviors

In Puerto Rico, as in most societies of the world, being openly gay carries a negative stigma and in consequence, most of the gay community remains "invisible." Thus, no reliable information about the percentage of the population with homosexual or bisexual orientation or experience is available (Cunningham & Cunningham 1991).

There is a strong rejection of homosexuality, especially male homosexuality. [Comment 2003: Lesbians face even more discrimination and persecution than gay men in the island's culture. Lesbians lead even more-hidden lives than gay men, particularly if they have custody of their children. Under Puertorican law, lesbians can lose custody of their children. As of early 2003, repeated efforts by many groups to remove this law from the books have all failed, and the law remains in effect. (End of comment by Carmen Rios)] This negative attitude is present even in Puertorican males living in the New York area. In fact, law-enforcement officials tend to harass those who have sexual relationships with someone of their own gender or commit a crime "contrary to nature."

Because of the AIDS (SIDA) epidemic, homosexuals affected by the disease have organized support groups and have started to acknowledge their sexual orientation publicly. Within these groups, two distinct reactions have been observed: One group of individuals has reacted by increasing their sexual activity, while others have abstained almost completely from it (Ortiz-Colon 1991). However, in Puerto Rico, the main mode of transmission of HIV has been through intravenous drug use and increasingly through heterosexual contact.

There is a history of more than 20 years of gay and lesbian civil rights movements. The Comunidad de Orgullo Gay (Pride Gay Community) was founded in 1973; since then, other organizations have been established. The Coalicion Puertoriquena de Lesbianas y Homosexuales, created in 1991, publishes a bimonthly magazine dealing specifically with issues of discrimination and encouraging support among lesbians and gays. Because of the AIDS epidemic, other groups that deal specifically with this issue have been established in different parts of the island.

7. Gender Diversity and Transgender Issues

As in other parts of the world, transvestites and transsexuals do exist in Puertorican society. Transvestites have been portrayed in the media and television for a long time, and this style of dressing has become a style of street life. There are transvestites in school, universities, and in social night style. There are male sex workers who cross-dress at night and revert back in the morning. Transsexuals are not common in Puerto Rico. But their small group makes a loud noise, with some transsexuals appearing on television and participating in top television shows to demonstrate the lifestyles and changes faced by transvestites and transsexuals. Some physicians have participated on television shows to talk about the anatomical, social, psychological, and physiological changes involved in transsexualism.

[Comment 2003: Many transgender Puertoricans visit the United States to participate in the annual Fantasia Festival in Provincetown on Cape Cod and other transgender events in the New York metropolitan area. Transgender Puertoricans also maintain and participate in Internet websites, and network with transgender groups on the mainland. Transgender persons living in California and Mexico travel to the island and have been particularly supportive by helping establish transgender support groups on the island. However, scientific data on the extent of this population and its practices are unavailable. (*End of comment by Carmen Rios*)]

8. Significant Unconventional Sexual Behaviors

A. Coercive Sex

Sexual Abuse and Incest

There are no reliable statistics about the incidence of family violence, including the sexual abuse of women and children and incest, but a center to protect victims of family violence, Casa Protegida Julia de Burgos, reported almost 500 cases of spouse abuse in 1984 and the Department of Social Services reported over 5,000 cases of abuse and neglect of children in 1985. The Centro de Ayuda a Victimas de Violación reported 181 cases of rape and 21 cases of incest for the period 1984-1985 (Burgos & Diaz Perez 1985).

Sexual Harassment

This is a relatively new concept that has not been widely accepted in Puertorican society. Most people believe that these are the natural behavioral patterns in the relationships between men and women (Alvarado 1987). Sexual innuendoes, jokes, and repeatedly asking for dates are all expected in male-female interactions (Martinez et al 1988).

Recent studies have found harassment rates of 44% among women attending a conference on women in the workplace, to as high as 73% for women working in the healthcare sector (Alvarado 1987; Martinez et al. 1988). The great majority of these women had been harassed by supervisors (over 60%) or coworkers (almost 30%). Although more than 60% of the women confronted the harasser, only 13% reported the situation to their superiors (Alvarado 1987).

Although there is no specific law in Puerto Rico against sexual harassment in the workplace, there is a law that prohibits discrimination in any form at the workplace. Current efforts focus on raising the public's awareness of the nature, pervasiveness, and social unacceptability of sexual harassment in a culture where it has been universally accepted and expected as an important part of the behavior of *macho* males.

Rape

Outside of the scattered and nonrepresentative statistics mentioned above on incest, child sexual abuse, and spouse abuse, no data exist on the incidence of rape.

B. Prostitution

As in other parts of the world, prostitution is tolerated in Puertorican society, although it is considered illegal and immoral. Males are encouraged to seek prostitutes as sexual outlets so as to maintain the purity of those whom they will eventually marry. This, however, is changing, as more and more young adults are engaging in premarital sexual relationships. Prostitution is not as common throughout the island as it is in metropolitan areas. Prostitution places have been eliminated in San Juan by a governmental action. However, street prostitution has increased as the control loosened. For many years, health education programs, STD prevention programs, and HIV testing were available to the prostitutes and their clients in places devoted to prostitution. With the elimination of brothels, there is now no site to offer these services. In the early 1990s, the increase in AIDS among heterosexuals was attributed in part to heterosexual men having sex with prostitutes (Mock & Ramirez 1993). This is no longer true, because the homosexual has been alerted and taken control with prevention programs focused on their lifestyle. While some heterosexuals keep with their risky style, they are also exposed to another main transmission mode, IVdrug use.

C. Pornography and Erotica

Erotic elements appear to be very common in writings (novels), and popular songs and dances. Pornography, however, is not as developed as it is on the mainland. Pornographic magazines and television channels, such as the Playboy Channel and other adult channels, are also available with cable television easily available. There is little, if any, indigenous pornographic material since a variety of such material is easily brought home by Puertoricans traveling back and forth between the island and the mainland to visit family and relatives. There is no frontier boundary between Puerto Rico and the world. For some people, pornography as erotic material is accepted, but others are concerned about how pornographic material affects young people. There are no controls for cable television Adult stores with pornographic material are common in Puerto Rico, but at the same time, some rules do exist. For instance, by custom, most stores do not sell adult material to people under 21 years old, or young people in student dress or school uniform.

9. Contraception, Abortion, and Population Planning

A. Contraception

The first attempts to establish birth control services in Puerto Rico date to 1925, when a group of professionals, headed by Jose A. Lanauze Rolon, a physician, founded the Liga para el Control de la Natalidad (Birth Control League) in the city of Ponce. This venture paralleled Margaret Sanger's efforts on the mainland. In fact, Mrs. Sanger sent Dr. Lanauze the necessary forms and information for them to affiliate with the American Birth Control League. The goals were then the same: dissemination of information for women regarding safe and available contraceptives and maintaining appropriate statistics and studies demonstrating the negative consequences of overpopulation. Consequently, the league was very active in providing public birth control services, arguing not only from the negative consequences of overpopulation, but also from the positive outcome of reducing the high rate of abortion. However, because of strong opposition from the Church and the lack of funds, the clinic founded by the league, as well as two others founded in San Juan in the early 1930s, were eventually closed.

Federal agencies established contraceptive services in the 1930s, but these were also closed during the later years of the Roosevelt Administration because of dissatisfaction with their results and the strong opposition of the Catholic Church.

Today, contraceptive use in Puerto Rico is widespread. It is estimated that three fourths of Puertorican women have used contraceptives at least once (Davila 1990). Despite the purported influence of the Catholic Church, religious affiliation has no bearing on contraceptive use. Data show that Catholics use contraceptives as often as non-Catholics. Furthermore, studies have found that the level of contraceptive use is similar across socioeconomic classes, educational levels, and urban versus rural regions (Vazquez-Calzada 1988; Herold et al. 1989). It should be noted, however, that a significant number of university students were found to have little knowledge of contraception, especially regarding barrier methods that may decrease the spread of STDs and AIDS (Irrizarry 1991). Overall, birth control usage reflects the prevalent belief that birth control is the main responsibility of women (Davila 1990).

The most widely used contraceptive by women who intend to have more children is the pill. Studies indicate that about half of the married women have used the pill at least once (Davila 1990). The pill is less popular nowadays, with usage decreasing from 18.9% in 1968 to 11.9% in 1982 (Vazquez-Calzada 1988).

The IUD and the diaphragm are used significantly less than the pill (Robles et al. 1990). It has been reported that about one-third of the women had used these methods once (Davila 1990). The rhythm method is used much less, 18%. However, it should be noted that the popularity of the rhythm method increased from 2.9% in 1968 to 7.7% in 1982 (Vazquez-Calzada 1988). The use of condoms is not very high. About 6.6% of women reported that their partners used condoms as a means of birth control in 1968. About the same rate was reported in 1976 and again in 1982 (Vazquez-Calzada 1988). Researchers have suggested that religious beliefs and culture norms in Puerto Rico may be responsible for men's low usage of condoms and women's inability to demand the use of condoms from their partners (Menendez 1990). The HIV/AIDS epidemic has become a way to promote the use of condoms, not only as a contraceptive method, but for HIV and STD prevention. Finally, the female condom is now available, and its use is increasing.

B. Teenage Unmarried Pregnancies

Statistics for the year 1985 show that 17% of all pregnancies occurred among adolescents between the ages of 10 to 19 years (Mock & Ramirez 1993). The rate increased dramatically; 19.2% of pregnant Puertorican women are adolescents (2002).

C. Abortion

It has been estimated that between 50,000 to 75,000 abortions are performed every year in Puerto Rico (Pacheco-Acosta 1990). Abortion is more common in single than in married mothers. Furthermore, studies have found no differences between Catholics and non-Catholics in abortion incidence (Herold et al. 1989). It has been suggested that Catholics may prefer abortions to contraceptives because the former involves only one violation or sin and one confession, while the ongoing use of contraceptives requires repeated confessions in which absolution might be refused because of the lack of true repentance and the unwillingness to discontinue using contraceptives. If the abortion can be kept secret, the person in question can continue to go to church, whereas if the pregnancy were brought to term, everybody would know about it (Ortiz & Vazquez-Nuttall 1987).

D. Population Control Efforts

Population-control policies in conjunction with migration—almost a third of Puertoricans live outside their country—have been long-term basic tenets of economic development on the island. This has permitted constant experimentation with contraceptives among Puertorican women. They served as human "guinea pigs" for testing the first contraceptive hormonal pill that was later withdrawn from the market because of its severe negative side effects (Davila 1990).

During the 1940s and 1950s, family planning and population control were supported by the government, and sterilization became a common practice. By the 1970s, Puerto Rico had one of the highest rates of sterilization in the world, and it was estimated that at least 35% of the women of reproductive age were sterilized (Acosta-Belen 1986; Robles et al. 1988). Data from recent decades indicate that sterilization increased from 56.7% in 1968 to 58.3% in 1982 (Vazquez-Calzada 1988). Sterilization remains the most accepted method of family planning among Puertorican women and the island continues having one of the highest rates in the world (Vasquez-Calzada et al. 1989; Robles et al. 1988). The same study showed that women who had Cesarean sections also requested tubal ligation. Despite the strong influence of the Catholic Church, sterilization is as prevalent among Catholics as it is among non-Catholics (Herold et al. 1989).

It has been suggested that the high incidence of female sterilization is another manifestation of *machismo/marianismo*; since women are not expected to enjoy sexuality, they are not expected to give much importance to their sexual organs (Burgos & Diaz-Perez 1985).

Vasectomy seems to be more common now than it was a few decades ago. There has been an increase from 2.4% in 1968 to 6.6% in 1982 (Vazquez-Calzada 1988). Vasectomy is more popular among educated males living in urban areas.

10. Sexually Transmitted Diseases and HIV/AIDS/SIDA

A. Sexually Transmitted Diseases

Only partial data on the incidence of sexually transmitted diseases are available. The rate for syphilis (all stages) was 33.92 per 100,000 in 2001-2002. Available data on the absolute number of cases show a decline from 1,526 cases in 1998 to 1,292 cases in 2002. The rate for gonorrhea in 2002 was 13.65 per 100,000. The cumulative number of cases reported for four years show a dramatic increase from 388 cases in 1998 to 520 cases for 2002.

The greater proportion of reported cases of sexually transmitted disease is chlamydia. The cumulative number of cases reported for the last four years shows an increase from 2,008 cases in 1998 to 2,867 cases for 2002 (data obtained from Vigilancia de Enfermedades de Transmisión Sexual, Departamento de Salud de Puerto Rico, OCASET, División de Epidemiología 2002).

The statistics also indicate that sexually transmitted diseases occur most frequently among adolescents and young adults (15 to 45 years). Adolescents and young single adults are a common high-risk group in most societies today, where barriers to adolescent sexual behavior are falling without society's recognition of the need for education in reducing the risks of sexually transmitted diseases (Mock & Ramirez 1993).

B. HIV/AIDS/SIDA

Adolescent and Adult HIV/AIDS

The first case of AIDS in Puerto Rico was reported in 1982 and the vigilance/prevention program was started in 1983. Initially, because of physicians' reluctance to report the cases they diagnosed as being HIV-positive or having AIDS, the reported rates were very likely serious underestimates of the true number of cases. By December 2002, a total of 24,700 cases had been reported.

The greater proportion of deaths from AIDS on the island occurred among people between 20 and 39 years of age, an age of great productivity and active social and sexual life. In 1987, it was reported that AIDS was the primary cause of death for women between ages 25 and 39 and for males between 30 and 39 years of age (Cunningham 1991). In 1989, 3.7% of all deaths in Puerto Rico were because of AIDS. However, in comparison to those living on the island, Puertoricans living in New York City have a fivetimes greater chance of dying from AIDS—this is true both for men and women (Menendez 1990). In Puerto Rico, the use of intravenous drugs constitutes the most important risk factor in the development of AIDS (Marrero-Rodriguez et al. 1993). In fact, the largest concentration of intravenous (IV) drug users among AIDS cases in the United States is found in Puerto Rico (Colon, Robles, & Sahai 1991). It is estimated that more than 51% of AIDS patients on the island are addicted to intravenous drugs. Among males, 54% of AIDS cases are associated with IV-drug use compared to only 38% for mainland women (until December 2002). The relevance of this risk factor makes the epidemiology of AIDS different in Puerto Rico from what is encountered in other parts of the world. It is estimated that there are 100,000 drug addicts in Puerto Rico, 2.7% of the total population, 80% of who are IV-drug users (Rivera et al. 1990).

Most of the 100,000 drug users are young heterosexual and homosexual males, who continue being sexually active and practicing high-risk behaviors. Thus, one can expect that their partners would be infected through sexual contact. Epidemiological data show that IV-drug user's male partners account for 84% of heterosexual transmission in women. It has been suggested that the geography of Puerto Rico, which is a relatively small island, creates an opportunity for knowing and contacting a lot of people, and thus facilitating the spread of the disease. Furthermore, given the high rate of sterilization among women, a significant number may find no incentives to use barrier methods that may decrease the risk for contracting AIDS and other STDs (Robles et al. 1990). An additional factor may be that men expect women to be responsible for birth control, and these may prefer the use of methods, particularly the pill, which in turn may decrease the possibility of men using condoms (Davila 1990).

The second most common mode of HIV transmission, and one that is on the rise, is heterosexual activity. The data until December 2002 show that heterosexual infection increased from 6% in 1988 to 24% in 2002. By 2002, heterosexual transmission had increased to 6,533 cases, 3,753 (60%) of whom were women. Heterosexual transmission in women is increasing at a much faster rate than in men. The problem of heterosexual transmission seems to be worsened by the existence of *machismo* and the subordinate role that women are expected to play in sexual matters. Within such cultural beliefs, women have little power to negotiate safer sexual behavior with their partners. Yet, women who

Table 1

Adult/Adolescent (Ages 13 to 49) AIDS Cases among Hispanics in Puerto Rico, by Exposure Category, Reported in July 31, 2003, Department of Health Statistics

	Μ	en	Wo	men	Total		
Transmission Modes	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
Men who have sex with men	4,661	22%	0	0%	4,661	17%	
Injection drug use	11,768	54	2,431	37	14,199	50	
Men who sleep with men and inject drugs	2,063	10	0	0	2,063	7	
Heterosexual contact	2,889	13	3,920	60	6,809	26	
Blood transmission*	49	0	6	0	55	0	
Risk not reported or identified	157	1	54	1	211	1	
Totals	21,678	100%	6,525	100%	26,195	100%	

components, or tissue

become infected must care for and financially support their infected male partners as well as their children (Santos-Ortiz 1991). See Tables 1 and 2.

The cumulative cases of AIDS in Puertorican adults and children on the island as of January 1, 2002, were:

Adults ages 13-49:	24,272
Women ages 13-49:	6,301
Children ages 0-13:	401

As of July 31, 2003, Puerto Rico had 28,637 confirmed cases of AIDS. In the west, Aguadilla had 881 cases and Mayaguez 1,378. In Mid-island, Arecibo had 2,003 cases, Ponce 4,827, and Bayamou 4,804. In the east, San Juan had 6,911, cases, Area Metro 3,362, Caguas 3,395, and Fajardo 934 (Vigilancia SIDA División de Epidemiología).

Pediatric AIDS

The first pediatric AIDS case in Puerto Rico was reported in the San Juan Municipal Hospital in 1984. By November 1991, 190 cases had been reported. This figure clearly underestimates the magnitude of pediatric AIDS, because for every one diagnosed case, there are between two and ten children who are infected, but have not been diagnosed (Beauchamp et al. 1991).

It has been estimated that 1.4% of the cumulative AIDS (1998-2002) cases are acquired perinatally. Pediatric AIDS occurs equally in female and male newborns, with a ratio of one to one. The profile shows that more than 93% of the pediatric cases acquired the disease from their infected mothers. A protocol was developed in Puerto Rico to treat sero-logical-positive to HIV pregnant women to prevent mother-to-newborn infection.

Interestingly, most of the HIV-infected children who have been orphaned by AIDS now live with their extended family members—aunts, uncles, and grandparents. Apparently, prior to their death, infected parents make private arrangements with extended family members to insure that their children will be taken care of and legal custody established. The care of HIV-infected children is often burdensome to an extended family that may be overwhelmed by the extra services and care needed by the orphan. Shelter care for HIV-infected children is often unavailable.

Table 2

Reported Cases of AIDS and Case Fatality Rates by Year of Diagnosis

Year of Diagnosis	No. of Cases	No. of Deaths	Case- Fatality Rate
Before 1990	4,648	3,848	83.0%
1990	1,890	1,540	81.5
1991	2,375	1,902	80.0
1992	2,451	1,892	77.0
1993	2,694	1,986	74.0
1994	2,369	1,622	68.0
1995	2,093	1,311	60.5
1996	2,085	1,067	51.0
1997	1,735	713	41.0
1998	1,453	583	40.0
1999	1,265	484	38.0
2000	1,155	439	38.0
2001	1,146	370	32.5
2002	915	240	26.0
2003, January- June	313	25	6.0
Totals	26,637	18,011	

On the mainland, mothers infected with HIV are treated with a great variety of drugs to maintain low levels of the viral load. Before and during pregnancy, these treatments reduce significantly the vertical transmission of HIV.

Pediatric cases among school-age children present an additional challenge in Puerto Rico. There is a law that protects the confidentiality of all persons with HIV/AIDS. Students, teachers, and administrative personnel do not have to inform others of their status about serological conditions. On the other hand, state and federal regulations request that any school or employer provide information and workshops about blood pathogens including, HIV/AIDS and hepatitis. Employers are asked to establish a program to advise, prevent, and protect their employees against blood pathogens. In Puerto Rico, as on the mainland, prejudice and discrimination exist, so that some schools have tried to protect confidentiality by denying access to the records of children who have revealed that they are HIV-infected. Nonetheless, it should be noted that the Department of Education in Puerto Rico has an AIDS (SIDA) policy that adequately addresses the needs of HIV-infected children in the schools.

11. Sexual Dysfunctions, Counseling, and Therapies

A. Concepts of Sexual Dysfunction

The data on types of sexual dysfunction are limited to small nonrandom samples. A 1985 report by Mock states that the most common sexual dysfunction among males was erectile dysfunction, followed by lack of sexual desire and premature ejaculation. For females, the most common problem was inhibited female orgasm, relationship problems, and lack of sexual desire.

In Mock's opinion, the male dysfunctions are in part because of three main factors: the belief that it is the male's responsibility to satisfy his partner, masculinity as defined by the ability to obtain and sustain erection, and the fear of homosexuality. In the case of the female, issues such as inhibitions to express their sexuality freely and the fear of losing a partner seem to play important roles in sexual dysfunctions.

B. Availability of Counseling, Diagnosis, and Treatment

There are several private practitioners in Puerto Rico, most of whom have been trained in the United States and possess doctoral degrees as well as certification as sex counselors and/or therapists. Most of them are members of professional organizations in the United States, such as the Society for the Scientific Study of Sexuality (SSSS), the American Association for Sex Educators, Counselors, and Therapists (AASECT), and the Society for Sex Therapy and Research (SSTAR).

12. Sex Research and Advanced Professional Education

Human sexuality courses are part of the academic offerings in the colleges and universities in Puerto Rico. Major universities, such as the Universidad de Puerto Rico, conduct research in sexuality and AIDS (SIDA).

In the past 15 years, sex education has become a real need for teachers who deal with children and adolescents who have needs, problems, and questions related to their sexuality. The universities have prepared and offered courses in sexuality to satisfy the needs of the teachers. The University Sex Education Symposium provides the opportunities for educators and health professionals to obtain continuing education in sexuality. Unfortunately, most helping professionals do not have the opportunity of benefitting from formal courses in sex education, because there is a deficiency of such courses in the professional curricula. Efforts are underway in Puerto Rico to introduce a sex education curriculum into the professional schools in the universities.

Because of the relevance of AIDS in Puerto Rico, there are numerous organizations and centers providing services and conducting ongoing research in this area. Worth mentioning are two publications: *El SIDA en Puerto Rico*, edited by a group of scholars working at Rio Piedras of the Universidad de Puerto Rico (Cunningham et al. 1991), and the second one by Mock & Ramirez (1993) titled *SIDA: Crisis o Reto Transformador*.

The most important center for research on general aspects of sexuality is the Instituto Puertorriqueno de Salud Sexual Integral (Address: Center Building, Oficina 406, Avenida de Diego 312, Santurce, Puerto Rico 00909; telephone: 809-721-3578). There are also several centers and associations that deal with specific aspects of sexually transmitted diseases and AIDS (SIDA).

Final Comments

In summary, sexual behavior and attitudes in Puertorican society reflects the social, political, and economic conditions of the country. A model of economic development based in population control and immigration has resulted in high rates of sterilization and the use of its population, especially the female, as involuntary experimental subjects for contraceptives such as the pill. This same pattern has been reported with the use of hormones to feed poultry and livestock, which has also had an impact on the health status of the inhabitants of the island.

The so-called yo-yo migration and high rates of intravenous drug use have resulted in a high incidence of AIDS (SIDA), with heterosexual transmission being more important than other means of contracting the virus.

The institutionalized inequality of women on the island contributes not only to high rates of AIDS (SIDA) among them and their newborn, but also to the repression of their sexuality and their engagement in high-risk behaviors only to satisfy their partner or because of a fear of losing them.

References and Suggested Readings

- Acosta-Belen, E. 1986. The Puerto Rican woman, Perspectives on culture, history and society. Rio Piedras: Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Alvarado, M. R. 1987. El hostigamiento sexual en el empleo. Homines, 10:192-196.
- Amato. A. 1993 (October 31). Multiplying in smaller numbers. Santiago, W.: The San Juan Star.
- Beauchaump, B., L. Flores, L. Lugo, L. Robles, & I. Salabarria. 1991. SIDA pediatrico: Experiencia en el Hospital Pediatrico Universitario. El SIDA en Puerto Rico: Acercamientos multidisciplinarios. Rio Piedras: Universidad de Puerto Rico, Instituto de Estudios del Caribe.
- Burgos, N. M., & Y. I. Diaz-Perez. 1985. La sexualidad: Analisis exploratorio en la cultura puertorriquena. Puerto Rico: Centro de Investigaciones Sociales.
- Castro-Alvarez, V., & A. B. Ramirez de Arellano. 1991. The health status of Puerto Rican women in the United States and Puerto Rico. Paper presented at the Public Health Service Conference, "A Celebration of Hispanic Women's Issues," San Antonio, Texas.
- Castro-Alvarez, V., & A. B. Ramirez de Arellano. 1992. The reproductive health of Puerto Rican women in the United States and Puerto Rico. *Journal Multi-Cultural Community Health*, 2:9-14.
- CIA. 2002 (January). *The world factbook 2002*. Washington, DC: Central Intelligence Agency. Available: http://www .cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/index.html.

- Colon, H. M., R. Robles, & H. Sahai. 1991. HIV risk and prior drug treatment among Puerto Rican intravenous drug users. *Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal*, 10:83-87.
- Comas-Diaz, L. 1985. A comparison of content themes in therapy. *Hispanic Journal Behavioral Sciences*, 7:273-283.
- Cunningham, I. 1991. La mujer y el SIDA: Una vision critica. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9:47-50.
- Cunningham, E., & I. Cunningham, I. 1991. La metafora del SIDA en Puerto Rico: El reportaje de una epidemia. In: Cunningham, Ramos-Bellido, & Ortiz-Colon, eds., *El SIDA en Puerto Rico: Acercamientos multidisciplinarios*. Rio Piedras: Universidad de Puerto Rico, Instituto de Estudios del Caribe.
- Cunningham, I. & H. Rodriguez-Sanchez. 1991. Practicas de riesgo relacionadas con la transmision del VIH y medidas de prevencion entre estudiantes de la Universidad de Puerto Rico. In: Cunningham, Ramos-Bellido, & Ortiz-Colon, eds., El SIDA en Puerto Rico: Acercamientos multidisciplinarios. Rio Piedras: Universidad de Puerto Rico, Instituto de Estudios del Caribe.
- Davila, A. L. 1990. Esterilizacion y practica anticonceptiva en Puerto Rico, 1982. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9:61-67.
- Garcia-Preto, N. 1982. Puerto Rican families. In: M. McGoldrick, J. K. Pearce, & J. Giordano, eds., *Ethnicity and family therapy*. New York: Guilford Press.
- Herold, J. M., et al. 1989. Catholicism and fertility in Puerto Rico. American Journal Public Health, 79:1258-1262.
- *HIV/AIDS surveillance reports*. Available from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) National Prevention Information Network, Atlanta GA, USA.
- Irrizarry, A. 1991. Conociminetos, creencias y actitudes hacia el SIDA en jovenes puertorriquenos. *Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal*, 10:43-46.
- Maldonado, M. A. 1990. Violencia contra la mujer por ser mujer. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9:11-116.
- Marrero-Rodriguez, et al. 1993. HIV risk behavior and HIV seropositivity among young injection drug users. *Puerto Ri*can Health Sciences Journal, 12:7-12.
- Martinez, L., et al. 1988. El hostigamiento sexual de las trabajadoras en sus centros de empleo. Universidad de Puerto Rico, Centro de Investigaciones Sociales, Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Recinto de Rio Piedras.
- Medina, C. 1987. Latino culture and sex education. SIECUS Report, 15(3):1-4.
- Mejias-Picart, T. 1975. Observaciones sobre el machismo en la America Latina. Revista de Ciencias Sociales, 19:353-364.
- Menendez, B. S. 1990. Mortalidad por SIDA en mujeres puertorriquenas en la Ciudad de Nueva York, 1981-1987. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9:43-45.
- Mock, G. 1984. La sexualidad femenina: Reflexiones para reflexionar. *Pensamiento Critico*, 16-20.
- Mock, G. 1992. Personal Communication.
- Mock, G., & M. Ramirez. 1993. SIDA: Crisis o reto transformador. Marrisonburg, VI: Editorial Cultural.
- *MMWR–Morbidity and mortality weekly reports. 1989.* Centers for Disease Control: Summary of Notifiable Diseases, *38*(54):4-9.
- *MMWR–Morbidity and mortality weekly reports. 1990.* Centers for Disease Control: Summary of Notifiable Diseases, *39*(53):4-8.
- *MMWR–Morbidity and mortality weekly reports. 1991.* Centers for Disease Control: Summary of Notifiable Diseases, *40*(54):4-9.

- Ortiz, C. G., & E. Vazquez-Nuttall. 1987. Adolescent pregnacy: Effects of family support, education, and religion on the decision to carry or terminate among Puerto Rican teenagers. *Adolescence*, 22:897-917.
- Ortiz-Colon, R. 1991. Grupo de apoyo con hombres homosexuales VIH positivo: Un estudio de caso en Puerto Rico. In: Cunningham, Ramos-Bellido, & Ortiz-Colon, eds., *El SIDA en Puerto Rico: Acercamientos multidisciplinarios*. Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Pacheco-Acosta, E. 1990. El aborto inducido en Puerto Rico: 1985. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9:75-78.
- Parker, R. 1987. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome in urban Brazil. *Medical Anthropology Quarterly*, n.s. 1(2): 155-175.
- Pico, I. 1989. *Machismo y educacion*. Rio Piedras: Editorial Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Quiroz, J., et al. 1991. Perfil sociodemografico y medidas del crecimiento fisicos en pacientes pediatricos con el sindrome de inmunodeficiencia adquirida seguidos en el Hospital Municipal de San Juan: 1986-1990. Boletin de la Asociacion Medica de Puerto Rico, 83:479-484.
- Rivera, R., et al. 1990. Social relations and empowerment of sexual partners of IV drug users. *Puerto Rican Health Sci*ences Journal, 9:99-104.
- Robles, R., et al. 1988. Health care services and sterilization among Puerto Rican women. *Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal*, 7:7-13.
- Robles, R., et al. 1990. AIDS risk behavior patterns among intravenous drug users in Puerto Rico and the United States. *Boletin de la Asociacion Medica de Puerto Rico*, 83:523-527.
- Santos-Ortiz, M. C. 1990. Sexualidad femenina antes y despues del SIDA. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 9: 33-35.
- Santos-Ortiz, M. C. 1991. El SIDA y las relaciones heterosexuales. In: Cunningham, Ramos-Bellido, & Ortiz- Colon, eds., El SIDA en Puerto Rico: Acercamientos multidisciplinarios. Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Sexually transmitted diseases statistics, 1984. Issue 134, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Washington, DC: Public Health Service, Center for Disease Control (U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Vazquez-Calzada, J. 1988. La poblacion de Puerto Rico y su trayectoria historica. Rio Piedras: Escuela Graduada de Salud Publica, Recinto de Ciencias Medicas, Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Vazquez-Calzada, J. 1989. Variantes en la estructura del divorcio del hogar puertorriqueno. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 8:225-230.
- Vazquez-Calzada, J., I. Parrilla, & L. E. Leon. 1989. El efecto de los partos por cesarea sobre la esterilizacion en Puerto Rico. *Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal*, 8:215-25.
- Vasquez, M. M. 1986. The effects of role expectations on the marital status of urban Puerto Rican women. In: E. Acosta-Belen, ed., *The Puerto Rican woman: Perspectives on culture, history and society*. Rio Piedras: Universidad de Puerto Rico.
- Vasquez, S. M. 1985. Homophobia among college students of Puerto Rican descent as a function of residence and acculturation factors. Institute of Advanced Psychological Studies, Adelphi University.
- Zorrilla, L. D., J. Romaguera, & C. Diaz. 1993. Recomendaciones para el manejo de mujeres con infeccion VIH. Puerto Rican Health Sciences Journal, 12:55-61.

Critical Acclaim for The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality

1. The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, Vols. 1-3 (Francoeur, 1997)

The World Association of Sexology, an international society of leading scholars and eighty professional organizations devoted to the study of human sexual behavior, has endorsed *The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* as an important and unique contribution to our understanding and appreciation of the rich variety of human sexual attitudes, values, and behavior in cultures around the world.

Recipient of the "1997 Citation of Excellence for an outstanding reference in the field of sexology," awarded by the American Foundation for Gender and Genital Medicine and Science at the Thirteenth World Congress of Sexology, Valencia, Spain.

Recommended by *Library Journal* (October 1, 1997) to public and academic librarians looking to update their collections in the area of sexuality: "An extraordinary, highly valuable synthesis of information not available elsewhere. Here are in-depth reports on sex-related practices and culture in 32 countries on six continents, contributed by 135 sexologists worldwide.... For all academic and larger public collections."

Picked by *Choice* (Association of College & Research Libraries/American Library Association) as Best Reference Work and Outstanding Academic Book for 1997: "Although this encyclopedia is meant as a means of understanding human sexuality, it can also be used as a lens with which to view human culture in many of its other manifestations. . . . Considering coverage, organization, and authority, the comparatively low price is also notable. Recommended for

reference collections in universities, special collections, and public libraries."

"Most impressive, providing a wealth of good, solid information that may be used by a wide variety of professionals and students seeking information on cross-cultural patterns of sexual behavior . . . an invaluable, unique scholarly work that no library should be without."—*Contemporary Psychology*

"... enables us to make transcultural comparisons of sexual attitudes and behaviours in a way no other modern book does.... Clinics and training organizations would do well to acquire copies for their libraries.... Individual therapists and researchers who like to have their own collection of key publications should certainly consider it."—*Sexual and Marital Therapy* (U.K.)

"... scholarly, straightforward, and tightly-organized format information about sexual beliefs and behaviors as they are currently practiced in 32 countries around the world.... The list of contributors... is a virtual who's who of scholars in sexual science."—*Choice*

"... one of the most ambitious cross-cultural sex surveys ever undertaken. Some 135 sexologists worldwide describe sex-related practices and cultures in 32 different countries.... Best Reference Sources of 1997."—*Library Journal*

"What separates this encyclopedia from past international sexuality books is its distinct dissimilarity to a 'guidebook to the sexual hotspots of the world.'... An impressive and important contribution to our understanding of sexuality in a global society.... fills a big gap in people's knowledge about sexual attitudes and behaviors."—Sexuality Information and Education Council of the United States (SIECUS)

"Truly important books on human sexuality can be counted on, perhaps, just one hand. *The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* deserves special attention as an impressive accomplishment."—*Journal of Marriage and the Family*

"... a landmark effort to cross-reference vast amounts of information about human sexual behaviors, customs, and cultural attitudes existing in the world. Never before has such a comprehensive undertaking been even remotely available to researchers, scholars, educators, and clinicians active in the field of human sexuality."—Sandra Cole, Professor of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, University of Michigan Medical Center

2. The International Encyclopedia of Sexuality, Vol. 4 (Francoeur & Noonan, 2001)

"... a masterpiece of organization. The feat of successfully compiling so much information about so many countries into such a coherent and readable format defies significant negative criticism."—*Sexuality and Culture*, Paul Fedoroff, M.D., Co-Director, Sexual Behaviors Clinic Forensic Program, The Royal Ottawa Hospital, Ottawa, Canada

3. The Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality (Francoeur & Noonan, 2004)

"... [a] treasure trove.... This unique compilation of specialized knowledge is recommended for research collections in the social sciences... as well as a secondary source for cross-cultural research."—*Library Journal*, March 15, 2004, p. 64

"... a book that is truly historic, and in many ways comparable to the great sexological surveys of Havelock Ellis and Alfred Kinsey.... Many works of undeniable importance are intended to speak about human sexuality. But in this encyclopedia we hear the voices of a multitude of nations and cultures. With coverage of more than a quarter of the countries in the world, ... not only will the *Continuum Complete International Encyclopedia of Sexuality* remain a standard reference work for years to come, but it has raised the bar of sexological scholarship to a rigorous new level."—John Heidenry, editor, *The Week*, and author of *What Wild Ecstasy: The Rise and Fall of the Sexual Revolution*

For more review excerpts, go to www.SexQuest.com/ccies/.